RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
THURSDAY 2 SEPTEMBER 2010 AT 10.00AM
PRESENT:

Councillor Allison (Chairman), Councillors Bainbridge,  Bowditch, Craig, Hendry, Layden and Watson 
ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor J Mallinson – Governance and Resources Portfolio Holder

Councillor Bloxham – Local Environment Portfolio Holder


Councillor Mrs Rutherford – Chairman of the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel (for part of the meeting)

ROSP.77/10
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Boaden
ROSP.78/10
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest submitted at this meeting.
ROSP.79/10
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meeting held on 29 July 2010 be noted.
ROSP.80/10
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS
There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.
ROSP.81/10
OVERVIEW REPORT AND WORK PROGRAMME
The Overview and Scrutiny Officer (Mrs Edwards) presented report OS.20/10 providing an overview of matters related to the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel’s work.  Also included was the latest version of the work programme and details of Forward Plan items relevant to this Panel.

Mrs Edwards reported that:

· The Forward Plan of Executive key decisions, covering the period 1 September to 31 December 2010 had been published on 18 August 2010.  She explained that the dates for the Tullie House Governance Options had changed but the process would remain the same.  She reminded Members that previously the matter had been considered by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel with two representatives of this Panel attending the meeting.  She asked Members if they wished to consider this item in the same way.
Members felt that the matter was very important for the City of Carlisle and it was imperative that the finances were properly and effectively scrutinised.

· The initial meeting of the Capital Programme Task and Finish Group had taken place on 23 August 2010 to determine their Terms of Reference.  The draft Terms of Reference had been circulated to Members and the Lead Member, Councillor Hendry, outlined the Terms of Reference and highlighted relevant issues.  He felt that at some point in the future there had to be an increase in public spending to boost the economy; if the Council had projects that were already prepared they would have a better chance of an early submission if the opportunity came to apply for funding. 
· Members had, at the last meeting, agreed that a special meeting be arranged following the Government’s announcement on the spending review, expected on 20 October 2010.  However, only one item of business was currently scheduled for consideration by the Panel at its meeting on 14 October 2010.  The Chairman had therefore agreed that the meeting be postponed to early November 2010 to avoid holding an extra meeting of the Panel. 

The Chairman had been disappointed that a report on the Lease Car Task and Finish Group had not been submitted to the Panel.  The Governance and Resources Portfolio Holder agreed had he given an undertaking to report on the progress of the recommendations from the Lease Car Task and Finish Group and agreed to present a report at the next meeting of the Panel.
RESOLVED – 1) That the Overview Report incorporating the Work Programme and Forward Plan items relevant to this Panel be noted.

2) That Panel scrutinised the Tullie House Governance Options at the next meeting of the Panel;

3) That the Terms of Reference for the Capital Projects Task and Finish Group be agreed and that a time scale for reporting back to the Panel be established;
4) That the next meeting of the Panel be moved from 14 October 2010 to the beginning of November;

5) That a progress report on the implementation of the recommendations of the Lease Car Task and Finish Group be presented at the next meeting of the Panel.
ROSP.82/10
TRANSFORMATION SAVINGS UPDATE
The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) presented report CE.24/10 updating Members on the savings delivered to date or proposed as part of the Transformation Programme.

Dr Gooding commented that the target was to reduce the recurring revenue budget by £3m over the three years of the programme, however, it was anticipated that the target would probably require to be revised following the Government’s forthcoming spending review in October 2010.

Dr Gooding explained that the spreadsheet attached to the report showed how approximately £2.6m of recurring revenue savings had been identified with £1.6m delivered.  

In considering the report Members raised the following questions and comments:
· Members were concerned about the level of savings required following the Government’s Comprehensive Spending Review in October.
Dr Gooding responded that the outcome of the Review would not be known until 20th October but it was suspected that the Council would have to find a further 25% of the revenue support grant in savings.  But, it was not known how the savings would be profiled.  The savings that would be needed were estimated at a further £2.5m and the Council were working on further options for the future.  He added that if the savings were profiled over a number of years then there were three options open to the Council, there could be a further remodel/restructure to improve the way in which the Authority worked; the Council could stop providing some of the non statutory services or they could generate more income.  Work was already underway on the third option in the form of the Asset Review but the yield from the Review could take several years.
A Member asked if the savings from this financial year could offset any savings required next year in the Comprehensive Spending Review.
Dr Gooding explained that the savings made in this financial year were already in the Medium Term Financial Plan and were required to replenish the central reserve.  In terms of the Review, the Council needed to save the £3m to get back to 0 and then consider the Government’s announcement.

The Government and Resources Portfolio Holder added that if the opportunity came to make savings for the future that would help with the Spending Review then they would be taken.  He hoped that savings had to be made over a number of years and not made in one year as the consequences would be severe.  He added that the Council was ahead of the required savings from the Transformation Process so it would add towards the overall savings but there were other finances that were out of the Council’s control.  An example of that was the reduction in rent from the Lanes because of the number of empty units.
· Was there a report which outlined the implications and consequences of the savings so that everyone understood what the options were in more detail?  Members asked to see the action plans from each directorate to monitor the impact of the Transformation Process.
Dr Gooding responded that some of the savings had been delivered; any savings that were proposed would have an impact analysis.  Any decisions that had to be made as a result of the Review would be difficult and contentious and there would be an impact analysis of the consequences.  The impact of a further £2.5m savings would be tremendous and the Council had to manage that impact as well as it could.
· The report showed a saving of £4,000 for two years at the Tourist Information Centre, what would the implications of that saving be?  Members felt that tourism was vital to the future of the City and questioned the impact such a small amount made on the savings.
The Governance and Resources Portfolio Holder agreed that tourism was vital to the future of Carlisle and reminded the Panel that under the current economic circumstances all savings were important.
· The report showed an estimated loss of 14 posts was this correct and had there been any impact on services?
Dr Gooding responded that there had been 14 posts deleted and a further 6 deleted from the senior management review.  He reminded the Panel that the purpose of the report had been to monitoring the savings from the transformation process, any impact on services would be reported through the performance monitoring reports

A Member asked if there had been a connection between the Transformation Process and the recent difficulties in parking enforcement.
The Local Environment Portfolio Holder responded that there was no connection because the Transformation Process had not yet reached the car parking section.  If there had been any issues it could have been caused by sickness absence and staff leaving the posts.

· Members understood that the financial future of the Council was very serious and questioned how decisions were taken.
The Governance and Resources Portfolio Holder commented that senior officers advised the Executive and Overview and Scrutiny scrutinised the decision where relevant.  The Executive and Council would take the decisions but he hoped there would be a full dialogue with scrutiny to support the process.
RESOLVED – That the action plans from the Governance, Resources and Chief Executives directorates showing the implications and impact of the Transformation Process be presented to the next meeting of the Panel.
ROSP.83/10
PROPERTY PORTFOLIO OPTIONS – UPDATE
The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) presented report CE.23/10 updating Members on the timetable for the Property Portfolio Options project.
Dr Gooding reported that, in order to make timely and effective progress with the review, a clear Business Plan was required demonstrating the way forward on a number of key assets.  Following agreement and approval by Members implementation could proceed, the principal role of the Panel being monitoring delivery against the Plan.

Montague Evans had been appointed to assist in drafting a Business Plan, the first draft of which would be complete by 17 September 2010, and would form the basis for consultation with Members prior to preparation of a final draft for agreement and adoption by Council.  Dr Gooding then outlined details of the content of the Business Plan as agreed with Montague Evans.
RESOLVED – That Report CE.23/10 be noted and the Panel look forward to scrutinising the Business Plan at future meeting.
ROSP.84/10
CLAIMED RIGHTS
The Highways Services Manager (Mr Poole) presented report CS.21/10 dealing with the issue of claimed rights.

Mr Poole outlined the background to ‘Claimed Rights’ for the maintenance of Urban Unclassified Roads in the City, drawing Members’ attention to the streets which were now maintained under claimed rights, details of which were listed in Appendix 1 to his report.
As Members would recall, each year the City Council was required to submit a bid detailing the maintenance work it proposed to carry out during the following financial year.  In addition to revenue funds for basic maintenance, the County Council had allocated capital funds for specific improvements, the actual allocation received in 2009/10 under claimed rights being detailed at Appendix 2.
Mr Poole reported that the County Council was currently considering how the Highway Service should be delivered in the future.  Existing arrangements with Capita were scheduled to terminate in February 2011 and it was not clear exactly what would replace those arrangements.  He added that a review of claimed rights, which formed part of a wider review of highway services, was planned to be undertaken within the Local Environment Direcorate; and Members of the Panel were invited to consider what contribution, if any, they would like to make to the review.

Mr Poole explained that although there were a number of positive reasons for Claimed Rights one negative was the cost incurred by the Council for insurance.  The insurance cost the Authority £67,000 plus any claims that were made.  He added that there were also some central charges incurred.  He explained that the legislation stated that the County Council could fund maintenance and this would not include insurance.
In considering the report, Members raised the following issues:

· A Member asked if the way the claimed rights operated was effective.
Mr Poole confirmed that it did work but there could be better arrangements.  The Council only covered roads that were unclassified and this could cause confusion for members of the public.

· How would the Panel ensure that their views were reflected in the review?
The Chairman commented that the Assistant Director (Local Environment) was considering options under the Transformation Process and this was the time to scrutinise the whole process.

A Member added that the County Council were in the process of changing the way they deal with highways and so it was important for the City Council to compare how they worked to the new proposals form the County Council.  It would be useful to see how the new model worked for the County Council before the City Council made any decisions on the future claimed rights.

· Members thanked Mr Poole for the very useful list of roads which the Claimed Rights covered and asked that it be circulated to all City Council and Parish Council Members

The Panel had a brief discussion on the relevance of Claimed Rights to the Panel and agreed that the financial implications of Claimed Rights was significant and should be scrutinised by the Panel, the operational matters would be scrutinised by the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel.

RESOLVED – 1) That the list of roads covered by the City Council under Claimed Rights be circulated to all City Councillors and Parish Councillors for their information;
2) That a further more detailed report on the financial implications of Claimed Rights and the proposals for the future be considered at a future meeting of the Panel.
(The meeting ended at 11.38am)
